

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

December 12, 2023
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, December 12, 2023 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Commissioner Aaron Summers attended via phone.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30 pm. 
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  

The minutes from the regular meeting of November 27, 2023 and special sessions of December 1 and December 6, 2023 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
RE: SHOALS PUBLIC LIBRARY SUBRECIPIENT AGREEMENT AND GRANT ADMINISTRATION CONTRACT

Rhonda Rumble with SIDC came before the Commissioners to present the grant administration services contract for the Shoals Public Library.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the contract for grant administration services with SIDC, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  

Ms. Rumble also presented the subrecipient agreement for the grant, which states the County is the lead applicant and the Shoals Public Library is the subrecipient and the agreement between the two.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the subrecipient agreement, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  Attorney Lett stated the Shoals Public Library expansion project is moving forward, there is a planning meeting scheduled on Thursday morning.  Ms. Rumble stated the bidding should happen in the Spring.  The release of funds is slated for around May with the final completion expected around February of 2025.

Ms. Rumble presented to the Commissioners the lien and restrictive convenance agreement required since the grant is for a building.  This is a required piece by OCRA for the release of funds.  A motion was made by Commissioners Roush to approve the lien and restrictive convenance agreement, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  
RE: HIGHWAY BID OPENING AND UPDATES

Highway Superintendent Scott Seals stated a Gradall went down today and is low on power and not usable at this time.  Superintendent Seals stated they will take possession of a new piece of equipment, hopefully this week.  Superintendent Seals stated he would like to place a Gradall up for auction or trade.  President George asked how the other Gradall was running.  Superintendent Seals responded it is getting wore down.  Superintendent Seals stated there is an operator job opening within the department and they are hiring.  

Attorney Lett opened the one bid received for the Community Crossings Matching Grant 2023-2.  The bid was received from Rejuvtec.  Superintendent Seals stated the bid is for every road that has been blacktopped since the start of CCMG.  Attorney Lett stated the total bid amount is $410,679.24.  President George stated Attorney Lett and Superintendent Seals need to review the bid and bring it back to the Commissioners at the next meeting.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to take the bid under advisement, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: SOIL AND WATER COORDINATOR

Soil and Water District Coordinator, Michelle Grace, came before the Commissioners to introduce herself.  Ms. Grace stated Martin County is a recipient of a three-county grant between Daviess, Orange, and Martin for clean water Indiana.  The grant is a staffing grant and it will pay for a staffing position for the invasive species specialist.  Martin County will be the lead administrator of that grant.  The administrator will be in the office a couple of days a week and will work with the other counties remotely.  

Ms. Grace asked the Commissioners to keep Teresa Harder on a part-time basis, 15 hours per week, for training of the coordinator position through the end of February.  Ms. Grace stated there are end of the year reports due and the annual meeting.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve outgoing coordinator, Teresa Harder, to work part-time through the end of February, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: SOIL AND WATER OFFICE


Attorney Lett stated The Martin County Alliance and the Commissioners, for Soil and Water, have both been renting space at the Learning Center for their respective offices.  Those two organizations have made the determination they would like to leave the Learning Center and have found a location in the City of Loogootee.  The proposal is that building would be rented by the Alliance and the Alliance would sublease space in the building to the Commissioners for Soil and Water.  All have examined the building and they feel like it will work and have adequate space.  There is no remodeling needed.  The lease will be for $1,000 per month beginning January of 2024 by the Alliance and will be subleasing to the County for Soil and Water.  

President George stated he did not believe they would be able to move in by January 1st due to the building needing to be deep cleaned before anyone can move in.  Attorney Lett stated that is the only thing he is aware of that could possibly slow the move.  Attorney Lett stated he will talk to the property owner about deep cleaning the building.  Attorney Lett stated the building is across from city hall on JFK Avenue.  Phones and internet options for the building were discussed.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve subleasing the building on JFK Avenue from the Alliance, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: 2024 EXTENSION CONTRACT

Martin County Extension Director, Dena Held, spoke to the Commissioners via Zoom in regards to the 2024 Extension contract.  Attorney Lett stated he had no objection to the contract.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the 2024 Extension contract, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  

RE: BROADBAND UPDATES


Director Held stated the broadband initiative is very important to make sure all areas are served with broadband service.  Indiana will be receiving $870 million and the distribution will be determined by an FCC map which is populated by residents and businesses and if locations are served or underserved.  Speed tests need to be performed and reported if there is no internet or underserved.  More information can be found on the Purdue Extension website or by calling the Martin County Extension office.
RE: EMA UPDATES


EMA Deputy Director Andy Ringwald stated he and Director Monty Wolf attended a meeting last week with the State.  The IntelliGrant system was discussed and how to apply for grants through the State.  

RE: SALE OF COUNTY PROPERTY AND BRIDGE #44 & BRIDGE #58

Attorney Lett stated the closing for the sale of two acres at the Westgate property the County owns will be held tomorrow.  President George stated the Commissioners approved to sell the property back in May but the buyer had until this week to close on the purchase.


Commissioner Roush stated Highway Superintendent Seals received another estimate to repair bridge #44.  Attorney Lett stated he received that estimate and has sent it to the appropriate party.  Commissioner Roush asked if they could repair the bridge and then get reimbursed, to which Commissioner Summers agreed.  Attorney Lett stated he has a call into the County’s insurance company about filing that claim and letting our insurance get reimbursed.  Commissioner Roush asked if the other insurance company could be charged for every day it has been down.  Attorney Lett responded most likely, yes.  

President George stated Highway Superintendent Seals had sent an e-mail regarding the property the County has to acquire for bridge #58.  Attorney Lett stated he has received the approvals on the three parcels where there are named parties and payment must be arranged.  Attorney Lett stated he must file suit on one tract that no one can find the owner of.  The notice to find the owner has been advertised in the paper and December 8th was the last day for someone to come forward.  Attorney Lett stated he now must file a condemnation suit on that tract.  President George asked if that tract would become the County’s after the suit.  Attorney Lett responded yes.  Attorney Lett stated the tract is less than a half of an acre.  Commissioner Roush asked why no one has been paying taxes on this tract and it has not made it to a tax sale.  Attorney Lett stated it is not productive land and there have been several transactions through the history of the tract.  Attorney Lett stated he would attribute it to survey techniques and even improvement in survey techniques.  President George stated no one is to blame, just sometimes it happens.  
RE: 2024 COMMISSIONER MEETING DATES AND HOLIDAY SCHEDULE


Auditor Michelle Norris presented to the Commissioners the proposed 2024 Commissioner meeting dates.  Auditor Norris stated the meetings are listed as every other Tuesday at 9:00 am except for the last meeting on December which would have fell on Christmas Eve.  The Commissioners decided to schedule that meeting on Monday, December 23, 2024.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the 2024 Commissioner meeting schedule, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

Auditor Norris presented to the Commissioners for the proposed 2024 holiday schedule.  The schedule follows the schedule set for 2023.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the 2024 holiday schedule, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: DUO MULTIFACTOR AUTHENTICATION

Auditor Norris stated she received a quote from Matrix to install Duo multifactor authentication for any users accessing VPN.  Auditor Norris stated this is a requirement by the County’s cybersecurity insurance.  The Duo app would be loaded on user’s cell phones or set up to call a desk phone and would give a passcode to users to verify identity.  Auditor Norris stated the cybersecurity insurance coverage has been reduced until this can be installed.  The insurance carrier has agreed to increase the coverage once the multifactor authentication is installed.  Auditor Norris stated the quote from Matrix is $1,080 for the hardware and $1,500 for Matrix set up fees for a total of $2,580.  Commissioner Roush asked this be tabled to allow Auditor Norris to negotiate the labor rate.
RE: VISION INSURANCE


Auditor Norris stated she was told by Deputy Auditor Teresa Wininger that the quote for vision insurance rates for 2024 came back.  The rates are no more than $1 per pay period and there are better benefits that what is offered this current year.  

The Courthouse will be closed on Friday, December 22nd in observance of Christmas Eve and Monday, December 25th for Christmas Day.  

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:18 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush and seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, December 26, 2023 @ 5:30 pm.
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